NATIONAL CONFERENCE OF INSURANCE LEGISLATORS

STATE-FEDERAL RELATIONS COMMITTEE
WASHINGTON, DC
FEBRUARY 29, 2008
MINUTES

The National Conference of Insurance Legislators (NCOIL) State-Federal Relations Committee met at the Hyatt Regency on Capitol Hill in Washington, DC, on Friday, February 29, 2008, at 3:40 p.m.

Rep. Robert Damron of Kentucky, co-chair of the Committee, presided.

Other members of the Committee present were:


Rep. Greg Wren, AL


Sen. James Seward, NY

Sen. Alan Sanborn, MI


Rep. Brian Kennedy, RI


Sen. Carroll Leavell, NM

Rep. Larry Taylor, TX

Sen. Neil Breslin, NY


Rep. Hubert Vo, TX


Sen. William J. Larkin, Jr., NY
Other legislators present were: 


Rep. Michael Ripley, IN

Sen. Jerry Klein, ND


Sen. Vi Simpson, IN


Rep. Anthony Melio, PA

Also in attendance were:


Susan Nolan, Nolan Associates, NCOIL Executive Director


Candace Thorson, NCOIL Deputy Executive Director


Mike Humphreys, NCOIL Director of State-Federal Relations


Jordan Estey, NCOIL Director of Legislative Affairs & Education
MINUTES

The Committee voted unanimously to approve the minutes of its November 16, 2007, meeting in Las Vegas, Nevada.

MCCARRAN-FERGUSON ACT
Joe Thesing of the National Association of Mutual Insurance Companies (NAMIC) said Senator Trent Lott (R-MS), an outspoken critic of the McCarran-Ferguson Act, had retired from the Senate.  He advised that several influential Senators who had sponsored legislation to repeal the McCarran-Ferguson Act remained and stated that NAMIC remains ready to defend against such legislation if it comes forward in 2008.     

u.s. house capital markets subcommittee priorities

Kathleen Mellody of the U.S. House Subcommittee on Capital Markets, Insurance and Government Sponsored Enterprises reported that the Subcommittee would continue a series of hearings that began in 2007 regarding insurance regulatory reform.  She said that the 2007 hearings focused on the need for reform and that an April hearing would look at state and federal reform strategies.  She said that possible initiatives to be discussed included optional federal charter (OFC) legislation, an interstate insurance product regulation compact (IIPRC), proposals to streamline agent licensing, and a bill to permit risk retention groups to write property insurance.        
Ms. Mellody said the Subcommittee would also continue to investigate issues related to bond insurance and would hold a hearing on an upcoming Department of the Treasury report on competition in the financial services sector.  She said that the Department’s report followed a notice and comment period in late 2007.  She said that the Subcommittee would continue to monitor issues related to the Terrorism Risk Insurance Act—which lawmakers extended in 2007.  She said the extension bill required two reports from the Government Accountability Office (GAO) regarding affordability and availability of terrorism insurance in high-risk areas, and nuclear, chemical, biological, and radiological (NCBR) coverage for terrorism losses.       

Ms. Mellody stated that the only “must-do” in 2008 for the full Financial Services Committee was to reauthorize the National Flood Insurance Program (NFIP) that was scheduled to expire in September.  She said the House passed NFIP reauthorization legislation and that the Senate Banking Committee approved a similar measure.  She emphasized, though, that the bills did contain major differences regarding inclusion of wind coverage and whether to forgive the program’s almost $21 billion debt.     

OPTIONAL FEDERAL CHARTER

Kevin McKechnie of the American Bankers Insurance Association (ABIA), representing the Optional Federal Charter Coalition (OFCC), recognized a proposed NCOIL Model State Resolution in Opposition to S. 40/H.R. 3200, the National Insurance Act, and suggested that members consider at a future NCOIL meeting a resolution outlining key areas where NCOIL and other state groups could commit to modernizing state insurance regulation.    
Rep. Wren said that state legislatures oppose OFC legislation because they understand the benefits of local regulation, which, he said, was affirmed by the McCarran Ferguson Act in 1945 and reaffirmed by Congress many times since.  He emphasized that OFC opposition was not a state-federal turf battle and stressed that NCOIL has, and would continue to, support uniformity efforts and targeted regulatory modernization.     

Rep. Kennedy described the proposed model state resolution and urged legislators to introduce it in their respective states.  He said the resolution would, among other things, reiterate support for the state-based insurance regulatory system.  He said the Rhode Island Senate had passed the resolution and that he expected it would soon pass in the House.  

Sen. Larkin reported that during meetings with several U.S. Senators he was told that the OFC was not a high-priority insurance item for 2008.  He echoed support for the state-based system and said that New York could lose $2.9 billion if OFC legislation was enacted.  Upon a motion made and seconded, members voted unanimously to adopt the proposed resolution.      
CAPITOL HILL VISITS
Sen. Leavell reported that Senator Pete Domenici (R-NM) was unfamiliar with the OFC proposal and predicted it would not advance in 2008, but cautioned legislators to be vigilant in 2009.  Sen. Sanborn added that he had met with several Michigan Congressmen and Senator Elizabeth Dole (R-NC) and that many members were unfamiliar with NCOIL.  Rep. Damron replied that NCOIL legislators needed to communicate with their Congressional delegations in Washington, DC, and when they return to their districts, to remind them that NCOIL continues to monitor federal insurance matters. 
Ms. Nolan reported that NCOIL would schedule targeted visits with members of Congress in future months to maintain and expand NCOIL’s visibility in DC.  
SURPLUS LINES INTERSTATE COMPACT

Emily Coyle of the National Association of Insurance Commissioners (NAIC) stated that a federal Nonadmitted and Reinsurance Reform Act, H.R. 1065, had passed the House and that an older version was introduced in the Senate as S. 929.  She reported that Senators Jack Reed (D-RI) and Mel Martinez (R-FL) planned to introduce a companion bill to H.R. 1065 in the Senate and noted that they had requested comments from the NAIC.  She said the NAIC Surplus Lines Task Force had drafted technical changes to the legislation and had delivered its comments to the NAIC Government Relations Leadership Council for its consideration.

Ms. Coyle further reported that although the NAIC is aware of a proposed Surplus Lines Insurance Multistate Compliance Compact (SLIMPACT), the NAIC has not pursued SLIMPACT as an official NAIC charge.     
Paul Spector of the American Association of Managing General Agents (AAMGA) said that a group of industry representatives, trade groups, and interested regulators hoped to have a final SLIMPACT draft available to present to the NAIC Surplus Lines Task Force prior to the NAIC Spring Meeting.  He added that SLIMPACT represented targeted legislation to address a specific issue and noted that it could be successful with or without a federal surplus lines law.      
Rep. Damron reminded members that NCOIL adopted a resolution in support of SLIMPACT during its 2007 Annual Meeting.  
Legal Settlements as Public Policy Instruments

In recognition of ILF activity regarding a Study on State Insurance Authority, legislators deferred until the 2008 NCOIL Summer Meeting consideration of a proposed Resolution Concerning the Recent Use of Legal Settlements As Public Policymaking Instruments in the Insurance Arena, as well as a friendly amendment to the resolution.  
PRODUCER LICENSING

Wes Bissett, representing the Independent Insurance Agents & Brokers of America (IIABA), commented that many well-recognized problems remained regarding agent licensing and that an industry-wide desire to fix inefficiencies existed.  He then discussed a proposed NCOIL Resolution in Support of the National Insurance Producer Registry that, he said, had the support of several agent trade groups.  He said the NIPR provided agents with a single electronic platform where they could address licensing commitments and requirements.  He commended the proposed resolution for seeking to urge all states to fully implement the NIPR, as well as for its goal of having all states offer nonresident licenses by the end of the year.

Sen. Leavell introduced the proposed resolution and said that it would streamline the process an agent must follow to get licensed in multiple states.  Rep. Damron added that Sen. David Bates (RI), who was unable to attend the meeting, said that he had recently renewed his license using the NIPR and that the process took only a few minutes.  Following the approval of a technical amendment proposed by Rep. Taylor, members voted unanimously to adopt the resolution.  
MARKET CONDUCT REFORM

John Gerni with the American Council of Life Insurers (ACLI) reiterated ACLI support for state market conduct reform efforts and commended Rep. Kennedy for his work in Rhode Island to enact NCOIL model legislation.  Mr. Gerni said the ACLI was hopeful that additional states would introduce and work towards market conduct reform this year.
INTERSTATE INSURANCE PRODUCT REGULATION COMPACT

Rep. Kennedy introduced a joint letter to be sent to legislative leadership and insurance commissioners from non-member states of an Interstate Insurance Product Regulation Compact by presidents of NCOIL, NAIC, and the National Conference of State Legislatures (NCSL).  He said the letter represented the next step in working cooperatively to pursue modernization efforts and noted that it followed a recent joint press statement from the three organizations.  
Ms. Nolan recommended that members adopt the letter in concept as, she said, the NAIC or NCSL may propose changes to the draft.  Upon a motion made and seconded, legislators voted unanimously to adopt the letter in concept.    

Sen. Seward reported on his plans to introduce Compact legislation in New York and said that he hoped to schedule a hearing on the measure this year.
TERRORISM RISK INSURANCE ACT EXTENSION

Julie Gackenbach of Confrere Strategies, representing NAMIC, said that Congress had passed legislation to reauthorize the Terrorism Risk Insurance Program (TRIP) and that the President had signed it in December.  She said the legislation extends, but does not expand, the program for seven (7) years and removes the distinction between foreign and domestic terrorism.  She said that to address PAYGO issues, the legislation included a hard $100 billion cap and clarified that no funds would be expended beyond the cap.  Ms. Gackenbach stated that the legislation would require insurers to disclose the presence of the cap to policyholders.      
Mona Carter of the National Council on Compensation Insurance (NCCI) said the hard cap places a liability limit on workers’ compensation insurance that does not exist in any state.  She reported that the U.S. Department of the Treasury was developing rules to implement the legislation and said that the NAIC and industry representatives would work with the Department to review claims provisions.  She said that Treasury committed to working with the states to ensure that they understand claims procedures and rules and would be prepared in an event to allow carriers to take appropriate action.  
ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 4:40 p.m.
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